CITY OF LAKE BRONSON

COUNCIL MINUTES

JANUARY 18, 2011
The regular meeting of the Lake Bronson City Council was called to order by Mayor Patricia J. Nerguson at 7:00 p.m. on Tuesday, January 18, 2011.  The meeting date was changed due to the Martin Luther King, Jr. holiday.
Present were Council Members Jim Erickson, Greg Sandahl, Bobby Schmiedeberg, Joyce Storeby and Mayor Patricia J. Nerguson.

Absent none.

Also present were Kevin Braget, Darlene Brown, Eddie Cozzen, Jimann Cozzen, Peggy Doty, Scott Karsky, Joy Levenhagen, Pat Stallock, Dwight Undeberg, George Williams, Caleb Stromquist, City Maintenance and Megan Hanson, City Clerk.
Mayor Nerguson asked for any additions to the agenda.  Additions included: reviewing a letter from the city attorney regarding the appointment of Bobby Schmiedeberg, discussing hours and the pay raises and insurance from the December 20, 2010 Meeting, discussing the skating rink, and reviewing the 2011 Pay Equity Report.  Sandahl made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to approve the amended agenda.
The letter from the city attorney was reviewed by the council.  Mayor Nerguson stated that several people had brought to her attention an issue with the appointment of Bobby Schmiedeberg at the December 20, 2010 Meeting.  She stated that she had contacted the League of Minnesota Cities as well as the city attorney to look into it.  She stated that it was not an action against Schmiedeberg but rather that the city needs to do things properly and follow the rules.  The letter from the attorney stated that for the matter to be brought to the attention of the city attorney, the council should consider and vote on it.
Mayor Nerguson asked for any citizen concerns or public comments.  Dwight Undeberg asked if the city would be fully responsible for the warming house that was donated by the Lake Bronson Improvement Committee.  The city’s insurance should cover it.  More will be discussed on this issue later.  Joy Levenhagen stated that a couple of weeks ago she was almost hit by Caleb in the pick-up as he was going too fast and did not see her.  She said that she was still shook up over the matter.  The council told Stromquist that he needs to slow down when working.    

The December 20, 2010 minutes were read aloud by the clerk.  Storeby made a motion, seconded by Schmiedeberg, and carried out unanimously to approve the December 20, 2010 Minutes.  The January 3, 2011 minutes were read aloud by the clerk.  Sandahl made a motion, seconded by Erickson, and carried out unanimously to approve the January 3, 2011 Minutes.       
Mayor Nerguson made her appointments for 2011 as follows: Official Depositor – Prime Security Bank, Official Paper – North Star News, Treasurer – Catherine Englund, Attorney – Brink, Sobolik, Severson, Malm & Albrecht, Fire Chief – Bobby Schmiedeberg, Wastewater Superintendent – Caleb Stromquist, Water Superintendent – Caleb Stromquist, Police – Patricia J. Nerguson, Acting Mayor – Greg Sandahl, Water & Sewer – Bobby Schmiedeberg & Greg Sandahl, Streets – Jim Erickson & Joyce Storeby, Community Projects – Joyce Storeby & Patricia J. Nerguson, Weed Inspector – Patricia J. Nerguson, Bobby Schmiedeberg & Caleb Stromquist.
The clerk reported two water shut-off’s for the month and explained the notification process for shut-off’s.

There were several questions about the bills, claim numbers, check numbers, fund and account numbers.  The clerk had provided the council with a listing of the fund numbers, account numbers and object codes that are used for the CTAS accounting system prior to the meeting.  She also explained that she does not choose claim numbers, CTAS does.  She answered some questions for the council and stated that she will provide detailed reports for the next meeting.  Some of the invoices for maintenance supplies were reviewed by the council.  There was discussion that maintenance purchases should be approved before they are bought.  The clerk stated that there was one addition to the claims list to the Northwest Service Co-op for $81.00 for 2011 membership dues, bringing the total amount of claims to $5,781.85.  Sandahl made a motion, seconded by Schmiedeberg, and carried out unanimously to approve the claims list and pay bills.  The Fire Department bills for January 2011 were reviewed by the council.  Sandahl made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to approve the January 2011 Fire Department bills.             

Old business was discussed.  The snow removal policy was reviewed.  Erickson stated that it needs to be re-worked.  There were several complaints from the council about how Stromquist is moving snow.  Some of the complaints included: spending too much time on Main Street rather than the side streets, not getting priority areas done soon enough, going too fast and being too hard on the equipment, no strobe lights on the equipment, and working too long or too many hours.  Stromquist was told that he needs to have set hours and is not to work more than eight hours in a day.  He was also told to purchase strobe lights for the equipment and to get them put on the next day.  Stromquist stated that he had equipment breakdowns a couple of times and that he starts work depending on the amount of snowfall and the coordination with the county operator.  There was a lot of discussion about snow removal.  There were questions about the billing from the county for plowing and winging snow.  The clerk stated that Shawn Anderson, the county foreman, offered to come to a meeting to discuss the billing with the council if they would like.  The issue of snow removal was tabled and will be discussed again.  Erickson and Storeby are to work together on revising the snow removal policy.
Employee hours and wages were discussed.  Erickson asked Storeby what the justification was at the December 20, 2010 Meeting for the increase in employee wages and the increase in the city paid premium for health insurance.  Storeby stated that the council felt as though the increase in wages was appropriate considering the wages of those positions in surrounding towns.  She also stated that Stromquist has both the water license and wastewater license needed, and that he is now being paid what the City of Lancaster offered for starting pay with no licenses.  Sandahl stated that the last increase in wages was too much.  Erickson stated that $300 a month for health insurance is enough.  Erickson made a motion, seconded by Sandahl, to rescind the $35 per month per employee increase in city paid health insurance premiums.  Schmiedeberg voted in favor of the motion, Storeby voted against the motion, motion carried.  
The Revolving Loan Fund Committee met with Pat Stallock in regards to the delinquency of the loans made to Arnie’s Market.  Stallock stated that she is still working on making payments on the loans.  There were times that she did not make payments as she thought that the store was going to be sold.  Storeby asked what the monthly amount was for all three loans, which is $265 per month.  Stallock is still working with a real estate agent to sell the store.  Stallock asked for suggestions from the council of what she should do.  Mayor Nerguson stated that next month the council would discuss the store and possibilities for the store with her.
Erickson stated that he would like to revisit the wage increases that were given at the December 20, 2010 Meeting.  Erickson read aloud a notification he had received from the Social Security Administration regarding the consumer price index.  He stated that his monthly social security amount was not increased as there has not been a cost of living adjustment increase since 2008.  He also stated that he had read the 2008 and 2009 Minutes and that the council had given a $0.50 per hour increase each year.  He stated that Stromquist had only worked for six months and then received a $2.75 per hour increase which he did not feel was acceptable.  Stromquist stated that he did not feel as though his starting wage of $13.00 per hour was acceptable.  Sandahl stated that he felt the raises were predetermined with how the agenda was scheduled for the December meeting with approval of the final budget before the discussion of 2011 pay rates.  After much discussion, employee wages were tabled until next month’s meeting.  
The Nuisance Ordinance and Hazardous Building concerns were briefly discussed.  The clerk reported that the Sheriff’s Department was going to issue tickets to those in violation of the Nuisance Ordinance.
Power at the school gym building was discussed.  The council had voted to remove the power there at the December 20, 2010 Meeting.  The clerk spoke with Ottertail Power, who informed her that the meter in the building is now obsolete.  They can turn the power off; however, once it sits inactive for a year they will need to remove the meter there.  Once the meter is out, if the city decides they want power there again they will need to dig in new wires to the building which will likely be thousands of dollars.  The current cost of the power is about $350 per year.  Erickson made a motion, seconded by Schmiedeberg, and carried out unanimously to leave the power on at the school gym building.  
Caleb Stromquist, City Maintenance/Water Operator/Wastewater Operator was in to discuss some issues with the council.  He stated that he would get the headlights and strobe lights on the pickup and tractor for snow removal.  He was told to purchase the cheapest ones from Everson’s.  He mentioned that the motor on the other garage door with the opener is now acting up and he may need to replace it.  He also mentioned the problems that he had with the pickup.  He had brought it in to Kevin Braget to get an estimate for repairs which was quite high.  Schmiedeberg stated that he could get a different truck through where the Fire Department gets their vehicles.  Erickson made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to have Schmiedeberg continue to look for a pickup for the city.                            
New business was discussed.  The clerk will check with the insurance company for the liability coverage of the warming house.  Rules for the skating rink and warming house were discussed.  Schmiedeberg made some suggestions and reported how the City of Karlstad operates their rink.  A sheet will be made up with the hours and rules of the rink and it will be posted as well as mentioned in the water bills.  

The Northwest Regional Development Commission is seeking nominations for a Kittson County municipal representative to serve on the Northwest Regional Development Commission.  Storeby suggested that Mayor Nerguson be nominated to serve on that board.  The clerk will send in the nomination sheet.

The League of Minnesota Cities has requested that the Department of Human Services (DHS) notify cities when DHS issues a new residential program license in their community.  The council reviewed a report that was provided by DHS.  
The clerk asked if the council wished to have the city attorney review the appointment of Schmiedeberg, as no one had made a motion on the issue earlier in the meeting.  Erickson made a motion, seconded by Sandahl, and carried out unanimously to have the city attorney review the appointment of Schmiedeberg.

Storeby made a motion, seconded by Sandahl, and carried out unanimously to adjourn the meeting.  Nerguson made a motion, seconded by Sandahl, and carried out unanimously to reopen the meeting as the 2011 Pay Equity Report had not been reviewed or discussed by the council.  The 2011 Pay Equity Report was reviewed by the council.  Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to approve the 2011 Pay Equity Report.  Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Sandahl, and carried out unanimously to adjourn to the next regular scheduled council meeting at 7:00 p.m. on Tuesday, February 22, 2011.  The meeting date was changed due to the President’s Day holiday.         
___________________________________

Megan Hanson, City Clerk    
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